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Dr. Samuel Thorpe, Associate Professor of Church Ministries and Theological Studies in the Undergraduate Theology Department, is the 2003 winner of the Writing Across the Disciplines Award for Excellence.  The award was inaugurated in 2002 with the help and funding of ORU alumna Phyllis Shelton-Pomakoy.  
Dr. Thorpe uses a variety of writing assignments in all of his courses, which include Introduction to Philosophy, Major World Religions, Christian Ethics, Christian Apologetics, and History of Christianity II: Medieval Church.  Dr. Thorpe states, “Students in my class must be able to assess critically the ideas they read since many of these concepts appear in the philosophies [that] pervade our post-modern society. . . . So the [writing] assignments are structured to force discernment of major points, evaluation of strengths and weaknesses in arguments, and a valid Christian response to contrary ideas.”  Dr. Thorpe allows students to choose from various writing assignments to meet course objectives.  For example, students can choose to write a critical essay evaluating the claims, arguments, and theories evidenced in a book, movie, or other reading.  They then have to establish and defend a legitimate Christian view in response to the selection.  Another assignment is a comparative analysis in which students are asked to select at least two opposing articles, movies, or books and then compare and contrast the arguments in them.  They must follow up the analysis with a Christian response to the issues raised by the two selections.
The Writing Across the Disciplines Committee is pleased to recognize Dr. Thorpe’s commitment to developing critical thinking through writing and his dedication to fulfilling ORU’s mission through exceptional pedagogy.
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This fall ORU offered for the first time four courses designated as “WI,” or Writing Intensive. These are regular courses in which writing assignments, including informal writing-to-learn and formal writing-to-communicate assignments, partially replace more traditional methods of teaching and evaluating course content.  Course goals and objectives are the same as other sections of the same course; only the pedagogy and assessment methods are changed.  Writing is used to make the course learner-centered, enabling students to develop higher-order critical thinking skills and gain proficiency in expressing concepts within that discipline.  ORU offered WI sections of Principles of Chemistry, Math and Society, Socialization to the Nursing Profession, and Honors Humanities 213.  Ken Weed, LeighAnne Locke, Laurie Doerner, and Fleta Buckles were the respective instructors for these courses. 
What is unique about the ORU pilot WI program is that the course instructors have formed a learning community and meet every other week to discuss their WI courses, collaborate on assignment and rubric design, review problems, and share success stories.  Here are some of their comments on the experience:
Laurie Doerner: “Writing has always been a challenge for me and something I like to avoid.  It has been important for me to participate in WAD and the development of WI courses because I believe that by becoming a better writer, I can help my students become better writers, and ultimately better nurses.  I have learned more than I ever expected.  Having the support of other faculty, gleaning from their expertise, and hearing their experiences have been invaluable to me.”

Fleta Buckles: “Though our disciplines are different, basic approaches and ideas are adaptable to my area.  The more I hear of other approaches, the more assured and excited I become for tackling the job of designing assignments for my course.  Sometimes as we all grope for answers and ideas, a sudden epiphany enlightens all of us.  There is encouragement as we meet together, as well as accountability.”

LeighAnne Locke: “Collaboration allows the dissemination and refinement of ideas.  Frankly, this is vital.  To have the chance to listen to other faculty express ideas they have only encourages me to begin to alter those ideas for my own use.  Ideas begin to take shape into something I can actually apply in my course.  At this point I am able to see the fruit of all our conversations with each other.”
Ken Weed: “In the development of a WI chemistry course, it is absolutely necessary for me as a chemistry teacher to have input from faculty in other disciplines to break free of the lab report mindset and creatively develop writing assignments and experiences to more fully use the power of writing to teach chemistry.”

If you are interested in teaching a WI course and participating in the WI learning community, please contact Lori Kanitz at extension 6064, or at lkanitz@oru.edu.
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LeighAnne Locke and Lori Kanitz attended the 22nd annual Wild Acres Retreat on Writing Across the Curriculum, near Asheville, North Carolina, May 12-15, 2003.  The retreat center is located in the Blue Ridge Mountains near Little Switzerland, North Carolina, and it provided an ideal setting for an informal gathering of nearly 100 participants.  National leaders in writing across the curriculum, such as Chris Thaiss, Chris Anson, and Rebecca Burnett, led workshops and were available for discussion with workshop participants throughout the three days.  LeighAnne and Lori were able to spend several hours discussing ORU’s writing across the disciplines’ initiatives with Chris Thaiss and Rebecca Burnett.  These conversations were invaluable times of idea-sharing, feedback, encouragement, and planning.  They were pleased to learn that ORU’s writing across the disciplines program compares very favorably to other universities’ initiatives at this stage in its development.  LeighAnne and Lori also gained information that they shared with faculty members at the October 7, 2003, Brown Bag Luncheon workshop titled “Assignment and Rubric Design.”

The Writing Across the Disciplines Committee would like to acknowledge and thank alumna Phyllis Shelton-Pomakoy for her generous contributions to the WAD program that made this trip possible.  
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Writing Intensive Learning Community Breaks New Ground
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Wild Acres WAC/WAD Conference Provides ORU Faculty the Chance to Learn from National Leaders
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